Investigating the role of coiled-coil domain containing protein 3 (CCDC3), a novel secreted protein, in endothelial inflammation

by

Abul Kalam Azad

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Cancer Sciences

> Department of Oncology University of Alberta

©Abul Kalam Azad, 2015

Abstract

Endothelial inflammation is critical in the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis and other cardiovascular diseases (CVDs). Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) is a pro-inflammatory cytokine that induces endothelial inflammation via activation of nuclear factor κ B (NF- κ B) signaling. Coiled-coil domain containing 3 (CCDC3) is a newly identified secretory protein mainly expressed in endothelial cells (ECs) and in adipose tissues. However, the function of CCDC3 in ECs is unclear. A published paper showed that TNF- α downregulates CCDC3 expression in ECs. We therefore investigated the role of CCDC3 in TNF- α -induced inflammatory response in ECs.

In response to inflammation, ECs express adhesion molecules including vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) that recruit leukocytes to the sites of infection or injury. In our study we found that stable overexpression of CCDC3 decreased, while stable knockdown of CCDC3 increased TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 at the mRNA and protein levels in ECs. Mechanistically, stable overexpression of CCDC3 decreased TNF- α -induced p65 and p50 nuclear translocation and nuclear NF- κ B activity, suggesting that CCDC3 attenuates TNF- α -induced gene expression by inhibiting NF- κ B signaling in ECs. Importantly, we found that CCDC3 in the conditioned medium (CM) as well as the purified CCDC3 decreased TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in

ii

receiving ECs, suggesting that CCDC3 has a paracrine/autocrine function. Interestingly, CCDC3 in CM can enter the receiving ECs. Taken together, our work demonstrates that CCDC3 represses TNF- α /NF- κ B-induced pro-inflammatory response in ECs, suggesting a potential anti-inflammatory and atheroprotective role of CCDC3 in vascular ECs.

Table of contents

<u>Topics</u>	<u>Pages</u>
Chapter One: Introduction 1.1 Endothelial cells (ECs) in regulating vascular homeostasis	
and integrity	2-4
1.2 Inflammation in endothelial dysfunctions	5-7
1.3 Atherosclerosis as an inflammatory disease	7-10
1.4 Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) in endothelial inflammation	11-16
1.5 Cell adhesion molecules (CAMs) in inflammation and	
atherosclerosis	17-20
1.6 Coiled-coil domain containing protein 3 (CCDC3)	20-22
1.7 Hypothesis	22
Chapter Two: Materials and Methods	
2.1 Reagents	24
2.2 Cell culture	24-25
2.3 Generation of overexpression cell lines	25-27
2.4 Generation of stable knockdown cell lines	27-28
2.5 Treatment	28
2.6 Preparation of whole cell lysates and Western blotting	28-29
2.7 RNA isolation and quantitative reverse transcription-PCR	
(qRT-PCR)	29-31

Topics

Pages

2.8 Subcellular fractionation	31
2.9 Determination of NF-κB transcriptional activity	31-32
2.10 Conditioned medium (CM) experiments	32-33
2.11 Purification of CCDC3 from CM	32-33
2.12 CCDC3 uptake assay	34
2.14 Statistical analysis	35

Chapter Three: Results

- · I · · · · · · · ·	
3.1 Overexpression of CCDC3 represses TNF- α -induced VCAM-1	
expression in ECs	37-40
3.2 Knockdown of CCDC3 expression enhances TNF- α -induced	
VCAM-1 expression in ECs	41-43
3.3 TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs is NF- κ B-dependent	44-45
3.4 CCDC3 overexpression inhibits TNF- α -induced NF- κB	
activation in ECs	46-49
3.5 CCDC3 represses TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression	
in a paracrine/autocrine manner	50-53
3.6 Purified CCDC3 protein inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1	
expression in ECs	54-57
3.7 CCDC3 in CM is taken up by the receiving ECs	58-63

Topics

Pages

Chapter Four: Discussion and Future directions	
4.1 CCDC3 inhibits TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs	65-67
4.2 CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced activation of NF- κ B in ECs	
4.3 CCDC3 is a EC-derived secretory factor and has a paracrine function	
4.4 Entry of CCDC3 into the receiving cells	
4.5 In vivo function of CCDC3	72-73
4.6 Future directions	
4.6.1 To determine the receptor(s) that mediate CCDC3	
entry	73
4.6.2 To identify the intracellular proteins that interact	
with CCDC3	73-74
4.6.3 To investigate the role of CCDC3 in atherosclerosis	
in vivo	74-75
4.6.4 To further characterize the role of CCDC3 in	
angiogenesis	75-78
4.7 Conclusions	78-79
References	80-100

List of figures

<u>Figure: Title</u>	<u>Page</u>
Figure 1: Endothelial cell-derived bioactive molecules	3
Figure 2: Inflammation and atherosclerosis	10
Figure 3: TNF-α signaling pathway	14
Figure 4: Involvement of TNF- α in atherosclerosis	16
Figure 5: Multiple steps in the recruitment of leukocytes	
during inflammatory response	18
Figure 6: Overexpression of CCDC3 inhibits TNF-α-induced	
VCAM-1 mRNA expression in ECs	39
Figure 7: Overexpression of CCDC3 inhibits TNF-α-induced	
VCAM-1 protein expression in ECs	40
Figure 8: Knockdown of CCDC3 in HMEC-1 cells	
	42
Figure 9: CCDC3 knockdown enhances TNF-α-induced VCAM-1	
expression in ECs	43
Figure 10: TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs is	
NF-κB-dependent	45
Figure 11: CCDC3 inhibits nuclear translocation of p50 and p65	47
Figure 12: CCDC3 overexpression inhibits TNF- α -induced NF- κ B	
activation in ECs	49

Figure: Title

Page

Figure 13: CCDC3 CM collected from HMEC-1 cells inhibits TNF-α-	
induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs	41
Figure 14: CCDC3 CM collected from HEK 293T inhibits	
TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs	53
Figure 15: Purified CCDC3 represses TNF-α-induced VCAM-1	
expression in HMEC-1 cells	55
Figure 16: Purified CCDC3 represses TNF-α-induced VCAM-1	
expression in HUVECs	57
Figure 17: CCDC3-mApple fusion protein retains the inhibitory effect	
of CCDC3 in TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs	59
Figure 18: CCDC3 in CM is taken up by the receiving ECs	61
Figure 19: CCDC3 in CM is taken up by the receiving ECs	63
Figure 20: Knockdown of CCDC3 decreases tube formation in	
HUVECs	77

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviations	<u>Full Name</u>
ACC	Acetyl-CoA carboxylase
АроЕ	Apolipoprotein E
CAM	Cell adhesion molecules
CCDC3	Coiled-coil domain containing protein 3
СМ	Conditioned medium
CRP	C-reactive protein
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
EC	Endothelial cell
ECGS	Endothelial cell growth supplement
eNOS	Endothelial nitric oxide synthase
FAT	Fatty acid synthase
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
НЕК	Human embryonic kidney
HMEC-1	Human dermal microvascular endothelial cell-1
HUVEC	Human umbilical vein endothelial cell
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease

Abbreviations	<u>Full Name</u>
ICAM-1	Intercellular adhesion molecule-1
IFR-1	Interferon regulatory factor-1
IKK	IkB kinase
IL	Interleukin
IP	Immunoprecipitation
ΙκΒ	Inhibitor of NF-κB
LDLR	Low-density lipoprotein receptor
LFA1	Lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1
LRC	Ligand based receptor capture
МАРК	Mitogen activated protein kinase
MCP-1	Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1
M-CSF	Macrophage colony-stimulating factor
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
NF-κB	Nuclear factor kB
NO	Nitric oxide
oxLDL	Oxidized low density lipoproteins
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
RHD	Rel homology domain
RIPA	Radioimmune precipitation assay

Abbreviations	<u>Full Name</u>
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SARA	Smad anchor for receptor activation
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
shRNA	Short hairpin ribonucleic acid
SMAD 2	Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 2
SMC	Smooth muscle cell
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor beta
TLR	Toll-like receptors
TNFR	Tumor necrosis factor receptor
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1
VE-cadherin	Vascular endothelial-cadherin
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VLA4	Very late antigen 4

Chapter One Introduction

1.1 Endothelial cells (ECs) in regulating vascular homeostasis and integrity

The endothelium is a single layer of cells that line the entire blood vessels in the circulatory system and provide a semi-permeable barrier between blood or lymph within the vessels and surrounding tissues [1]. In the past, the thin layer of ECs was considered as an inert cellophane-like membrane without any specific functions, but to primarily maintain vessel wall permeability. However, it has become now clear that ECs participate in many dynamic cellular processes and have very important secretory, metabolic, and immunologic functions [2, 3]. ECs perform an array of functions critical to vascular health by maintaining vascular integrity and homeostasis, regulating vascular tone, leukocyte adhesion, angiogenesis and vasculogenesis by generating and releasing different bioactive molecules (*Fig. 1*) [3, 4].

Proper functioning of ECs is important in maintaining vascular homeostasis and integrity. ECs regulate vascular homeostasis through the balanced release of various vasodilators and vasoconstrictors, pro-coagulants and anti-coagulants, inflammatory and anti-inflammatory mediators [5, 6]. In normal physiological conditions, ECs maintain an active non-thrombogenic blood-tissue interface to help transport plasma and cellular constituents throughout the vasculature by regulating thrombosis and platelet adherence. For example, ECs prevent activation of different pro-coagulants such as thrombin



Figure 1: Endothelial cells derived bioactive molecules. Endothelial cells play a critical role in maintaining different cellular functions throughout the body by the secretion of a large variety of functional molecules. Figure adapted from [7].

and fibrin by producing thrombomodulin [8]. In addition, EC-derived functional molecules, such as nitric oxide (NO), endothelin and prostaglandins, are important in regulating vascular tone and blood pressure and thereby maintain the vascular homeostasis [9].

The integrity of blood vessels is an essential aspect in maintaining vascular homeostasis. The integrity of blood vessel is ensured by stabilization and maturation of newly formed vascular structure through a dynamic process, requiring a variety of active signaling events. For example, EC-derived vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and fibroblast growth factor (FGF), as well as vascular endothelial-cadherin (VE-cadherin) are important molecules that regulate vascular stabilization and vessels' integrity [10-12]. Any condition that poses a threat to vascular integrity either by disrupting VEGF and FGF signaling or VE-cadherin assembly in endothelial junctions leads to damage in endothelial monolayer, which ultimately gives rise to many pathological conditions [13]. Multiple studies showed that dysregulation of endothelial function results in impaired vascular reactivity that ultimately leads to various pathological conditions including cardiovascular diseases (CVDs), inflammatory disorders and even cancer [14-16].

1.2 Inflammation in endothelial dysfunction

Endothelial dysfunction is defined by the activation of ECs by various physical and chemical stimuli and an increase in the production of adhesion molecules such as vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), intercellular cell adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), E-selectin, interleukins and chemokines [17, 18]. Endothelial dysfunction could breach endothelial homeostasis and integrity, and contribute to the development CVDs (e.g., heart disease and stroke) and other inflammatory disorders [19]. Multiple studies have demonstrated that endothelial dysfunction is positively correlated with coronary artery disease development and is used as an early indicator for future cardiovascular disease progression [20, 21].

In terms of cardiovascular disease, endothelial dysfunction refers to impaired endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation, particularly due to reduced bioactivity of NO [22]. NO protects from various cardiovascular events by inducing the relaxation of smooth muscle cells (SMCs), and prevention of leukocytes-EC adhesion and the subsequent transmigration of leukocytes to arterial wall, thereby controlling the pro-inflammatory responses [22, 23]. However, endothelial dysfunction impairs NO bioactivity due to reduced production of endothelial NO synthase (eNOS), and increased level of reactive oxygen species (ROS) that inactivates NO, leading to initiation and progression of CVDs [24, 25].

Inflammation is considered as a host defense mechanism which allows the immune system to quickly responds to injury or infection. In response to inflammation, ECs express cell adhesion molecules (CAMs) and recruit circulating leukocytes from blood to the vessel wall, and the recruited leukocytes then pass through the endothelial monolayer into the injured tissues. Leukocytes then mediate the healing process by neutralizing the infectious agents and other pathogenic substances with an aim to restore normal tissue functions [26]. However, persistent inflammatory response will lead to endothelial dysfunction and development of different vascular diseases including atherosclerosis and rheumatoid arthritis [27, 28].

Acute inflammation could lead to endothelial dysfunction and pretreatment with aspirin can inhibit inflammation-induced endothelial dysfunction. In their study, Rajesh *et al.* induced inflammation-induced endothelial dysfunction for 48h in healthy volunteers by administration of capsular polysaccharide typhoid vaccine, and showed that individuals pre-treated with aspirin was able to prevent endothelial dysfunction via modulation of the cytokine cascade, suggesting that acute inflammation is a transient risk factor for cardiovascular diseases [29]. Moreover, chronic inflammation mediated endothelial dysfunction has been shown to accelerate atherogenesis in patients with rheumatoid arthritis [30, 31]. The role of endothelial inflammation in the initiation, progression and development of atherosclerosis is well established, as it will be discussed later. In fact, numerous studies have demonstrated the involvement of endothelial inflammation and dysfunction in different cardiovascular events including myocardial infarction, stroke and ischemic heart disease [32, 33].

1.3 Atherosclerosis as an inflammatory disease

Atherosclerosis is a systemic chronic disease characterized by thickening of artery wall due to accumulation of lipid and fibrous elements around the blood vessels. The atherosclerotic plaque narrows down the arteries and clogs the normal blood flow throughout the body, thereby becoming the most important contributor to CVDs including ischemic heart disease, peripheral arterial disease, and stroke [34]. According to a WHO report, an estimated 17.5 million people died from CVDs globally in 2012, representing 31% of all global death [35]. In Canada, 60,910 people died from heart disease and stroke in 2011, representing 25.2% of total national deaths [36]. The statistics here illustrate the severity of atherosclerosis on global health, which encourages seeking novel therapeutic intervention against atherosclerosis.

The development of atherosclerosis involves several risk factors including smoking, obesity, hypertension, hypercholesterolemia and inflammation [34, 37-39]. Traditionally, atherosclerosis was considered to be the result of lipid accumulation in arterial wall [40]. However, it is now widely acknowledged that atherosclerosis is a disease of ongoing inflammatory response [41, 42]. Several lines of evidence demonstrated the involvement of inflammation in atherosclerosis including the presence of high levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g., IL-6 and TNF- α) [43, 44] and cell adhesion molecules (e.g., VCAM-1 and ICAM-1) [45]. In addition, clinical studies showed that high levels of inflammatory biomarkers such as c-reactive protein (CRP) predicts cardiovascular events in patients with or without previously known coronary heart disease [46, 47].

ECs in their normal state do not firmly interact with leukocytes; however, in response to inflammation ECs express different cell surface adhesion molecules including E-selectin, P-selectin, ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 that recruit different classes of leukocytes to the site of infection or injury [48, 49]. Among these adhesion molecules, VCAM-1 is crucial for recruiting monocytes to the arterial endothelium at lesion-prone areas [50, 51]. Upon binding to VCAM-1, monocytes transmigrate through the ECs basement membrane to the innermost layer of artery wall. This transmigration is mediated by different chemoattractant molecules such as interleukin-8 (IL-8) and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) [52, 53]. Substantial studies have shown that recruitment of monocytes to the lesion site initiates the development of atherosclerosis [54, 55]. In addition, these inflammatory monocytes in turn augment the inflammatory response by the production of Toll-like receptors (TLR), TNF- α and IL-1 [41].

In arterial intima, inflammatory mediators such as macrophage colonystimulating factor (M-CSF) and MCP-1 stimulate the differentiation of blood monocytes into tissue macrophages [56, 57]. Modified lipoproteins such as oxidized low density lipoproteins (oxLDL) are taken up through scavenger receptors present in macrophage, leading to the formation of foam cells [58]. These lipid-loaded foam cells are the early indication of atherosclerosis development, which can further amplify inflammatory responses by releasing ROS and other pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and IL- β , and thereby augmenting the atherosclerosis progression (*Fig. 2*) [28, 59, 60].

Progression of atherosclerosis continues with the migration and proliferation of SMCs into the atherosclerotic lesion mediated by cytokines and growth factors released in the lesion site [61, 62]. SMCs synthesize extracellular matrix proteins such as collagen that forms a fibrous cap, leading to a more advanced atherosclerosis lesion [61]. Fibrous cap can be ruptured due to degradation of extracellular matrix proteins by matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) released by macrophage foam cells, leading to exposure of the necrotic core to the blood stream, thus activating the coagulation cascade and leading to formation of thrombus [63-65].



Figure 2: Inflammation and atherosclerosis. In response to inflammation, ECs secrete cytokines such as TNF- α that upregulates different CAMs. In the context of atherosclerosis, VCAM-1 is most critical in recruiting circulating monocytes. Monocytes transmigrate to the innermost layer of arterial wall, converting themselves into macrophages. Macrophages then uptake the modified lipoproteins and give rise to foam cells, which indicate the development of atherosclerosis. Figure and texts are adapted from [28].

1.4 Tumor necrosis factor-α (TNF-α) in endothelial inflammation

TNF- α is a critical pro-inflammatory cytokine that regulates ECs response to inflammation [66]. In response to inflammation, TNF- α can be secreted from a variety of cell types including macrophages, mast cells, lymphoid cells and ECs [67]. TNF- α then stimulates the expression of different CAMs such as E-selectin, VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 in ECs and thus helps to recruit leukocytes to the site of infection or injury [68].

TNF- α exerts its biological functions by interacting with two tumor necrosis factor receptors (TNFR): TNFR1 and TNFR2 [69]. Most of the tissues constitutively express TNFR1, whereas TNFR2 is typically found on the immune cells [70]. Upon contact with their receptors, TNF- α signals through three distinct signal transduction pathways: mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), NF- κ B and death signaling pathways [71]. Activation of these diverse signaling pathways stimulates different cellular responses including cell survival, proliferation, migration and apoptosis [72].

After binding to ligands, TNFR1 becomes activated and recruits TNFR1 associated death domain (TRADD), which in turn recruits TNFR-associated factor (TRAF) and receptor interacting kinase 1(RIP1). TRADD binds to fas-associated death domain (FADD), resulting in caspase 8 recruitment and activation and initiation of the extrinsic apoptosis pathway [71].

MAPK and NF- κ B are the two most extensively studied signaling cascades that regulate TNF- α -induced pro-inflammatory genes expression in ECs [73, 74]. In addition, several transcription factors such as interferon regulatory factor-1 (IRF-1) and GATA have also been found to mediate TNF- α -induced pro-inflammatory genes expression [75, 76]. However, NF- κ B is the main regulator of pro-inflammatory gene expression in ECs and has been proposed as a potential therapeutic target in inflammatory diseases such as atherosclerosis [77-79].

In mammals, five members of the NF-κB/Rel family including RelA/p65, RelB, c-Rel, NF-κB1/p50 (constitutively processed from its precursor p105 by proteolysis) and NF-κB2/p52 (which is inducibly processed from its precursor p100) share a highly conserved Rel homology domain (RHD) that mediates their dimerization, DNA binding, and nuclear translocation [80, 81]. In the unstimulated state, the nuclear location sequence of NF-κB is masked through interaction with members of the inhibitor of NF-κB (IκB) including IκB α , IκB β , and IκB ϵ , which results in retention of the NF-κB/IκB complex in the cytoplasm [82]. IκB α and IκB β complex mainly with p50/p65 or p50/c-Rel heterodimers, whereas IκB ϵ complexes mainly with p50/c-Rel or c-Rel homodimers [83, 84]. Extracellular stimuli, such as inflammatory cytokines, activate IκB kinase (IKK) that in turn phosphorylates IκB in the NF-κB/IκB complex [85-87]. Phosphorylation of IκB leads to its degradation by the 26S proteasome, resulting in release of NF-κB from the inhibitory complex and subsequent nuclear translocation of the active NF- κ B dimers [85-87]. In the nucleus, NF- κ B dimers bind to specific sites on the promoter regions of target genes and regulate the expression of various proteins such as pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and adhesion molecules including VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 (*Fig. 3*) [85-87].



Figure 3: TNF- α signaling pathway. TNF- α binds to its receptor(s) and activates IKK that in turns phosphorylates I κ B- α . Upon phosphorylation, I κ B undergoes ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation, leading to release and subsequent nuclear translocation of NF- κ B subunits (p65/p50) to the nucleus where NF- κ B transcribes their target genes.

For its pro-inflammatory potential, TNF- α has been found to be involved in many inflammatory diseases including rheumatoid arthritis and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), and anti-TNF- α therapies significantly improve clinical outcomes of the patients [88, 89]. TNF- α is also involved in endothelial dysfunction. It has been shown that intravenous administration of TNF- α impairs the endothelial-dependent vasodilation in rats [90]. TNF- α -induced endothelial dysfunction is mediated via reduced bioactivity of NO due to diminished expression of eNOS and increased scavenging by ROS [91, 92]. Reduced NO also increases inflammatory reaction, as NO has an anti-inflammatory effect by limiting the expression of VCAM-1 [23]. Interestingly, in Apolipoprotein E knockout mice (ApoE^{-/-}), a most widely used mouse atherosclerosis model, disruption of *Tnf* (the mouse TNF- α gene) diminishes atherosclerosis development compared to wild type mice [93]. The role TNF- α in atherosclerosis is summarized in *Fig. 4* [91].



Figure 4: Involvement of TNF- α in atherosclerosis. TNF- α induces multiple cellular and molecular events that lead to development and progression of atherosclerosis. Figure and text are adapted from [91].

1.5 Cell adhesion molecules (CAMs) in inflammation and atherosclerosis

ECs play a fundamental role in inflammatory processes. Upon activation by various stimuli, ECs express different CAMs such as E-selectin, VCAM-1, and ICAM-1 that mediate the leukocytes recruitment and transmigration from the blood stream into the vascular wall [45, 68, 94]. Migration of leukocytes from the vascular lumen to the site of injury involves tightly regulated events: slow rolling of leukocytes, firm adhesion on vascular adhesion molecules and transmigration through the endothelial basement membrane (*Fig. 5*) [95, 96].

P-selectin and E-selectin capture the leukocytes from the bloodstream by interacting with glycosylated selectin ligands on leukocytes to initiate leukocytes rolling [97]. This initial interaction in turn promotes further activation of integrins in leukocytes via chemokine-driven intracellular signaling cascades, thereby initiating the later steps [98, 99]. The firm adhesion and subsequent transendothelial migration of leukocytes is mediated through interactions with VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 to the leukocyte integrins Very Late Antigen 4 (VLA4, also known as $\alpha_4\beta_1$) and lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1 (LFA1), respectively [95, 96].



Figure 5: Multiple steps in the recruitment of leukocytes during the inflammatory response. Leukocytes are captured by E-selectin and start slow rolling. Firm adhesion of leukocytes to ECs is promoted by ICAM-1 and VCAM-1, followed by transmigration of leukocytes through endothelial basement membrane to the site of infection or injury. Figure is adapted from [100].

Among the adhesion molecules, VCAM-1 has been shown to be critical in atherosclerosis development [50, 101]. Increased expression of VCAM-1 has been found on endothelial cells overlying lesion-prone areas in rabbit models of atherosclerosis [50]. Moreover, VCAM-1 participates in recruiting the leukocytes that are found in early human and experimental atheroma, such as monocytes and T-lymphocytes, supporting the role of VCAM-1 in the development of atherosclerosis [28, 39].

Knockout of *Vcam1* (the mouse VCAM-1 gene) causes early embryonic lethality [102]. In order to circumvent embryonic lethality in *Vcam1* knockout mice, Cybulsky *et al.*, disrupted the fourth Ig domain of VCAM-1 to generate *Vcam1*^{D4D} mice [101]. *Vcam1*^{D4D} mice partially overcome the embryonic lethality of VCAM-1 knockout mice, and the expression level of VCAM-1 is significantly decreased in *Vcam1*^{D4D} mice compared to wild type mice [101]. Thus far, two most widely used atherosclerosis mice models are the low-density lipoprotein receptor (LDLR) knockout mice and ApoE knockout mice [103]. To investigate the importance of VCAM-1 in atherosclerosis, *Vcam-1*^{D4D/D4D} mice were intercrossed with LDLR-null background and fed a cholesterol-enriched diet for 8 weeks [101]. They found that *Vcam-1*^{D4D/D4D}*LDLR*^{-/-} mice showed a significant decrease in lesion formation compared to wild type mice [101]. Furthermore, *Vcam-1*^{D4D/D4D} mice intercrossed with apoE^{-/-} showed 84% reduction in lesion formation, as well as marked decrease in monocyte adherence to endothelium, and fatty streak formation [104]. Taken together, these data show that VCAM-1 plays a central role in the development and progression of atherosclerosis.

1.6 Coiled-coil domain containing protein 3 (CCDC3)

CCDC3 gene is localized at human chromosome 10. Expression analysis in mouse tissues shows that *CCDC3* mRNA is abundant in the aorta and adipose tissues [105] and similar expression profiles have also been observed in various human tissues as well [106]. Database analysis showed a strong amino acid homology among species [105]. CCDC3 protein, comprised of 270 amino acid, contains a coiled-coil domain near the C-terminus and a signal peptide at the Nterminus [105]. Recent studies identified CCDC3 as a secretory protein and mainly expressed in adipose tissues and ECs [105]. CCDC3 is therefore also named as Favine (fat/vessel-derived secretory protein) by the authors. [105]. Transient expression experiments demonstrated that CCDC3 was secreted into culture medium and the expression of which was reduced by brefeldin A (inhibitor of Golgi-mediated secretory pathway) [105]. Overexpression in COS-7 cells showed that CCDC3 protein was post-transcriptionally modified with Nglycosylation [105]. Ugi *et al.* reported CCDC3 upregulation in visceral adipose tissues, but not in the subcutaneous adipose tissue in subjects with abdominal obesity, suggesting that CCDC3 may act as an adipokine (cytokines expressed from adipose tissue) and can be used a marker for visceral obesity [106]. They further showed that CCDC3 expression is upregulated during differentiation of murine 3T3-L1 cells into mature adipocytes [106]. Moreover, Eberlein *et al.* showed a significant positive correlation between intramuscular fat content and CCDC3 mRNA expression in bovine skeletal muscle, suggesting a role for CCDC3 in fat metabolism [107].

Our published studies demonstrate that Notch plays an important role in endothelial cells and heart development [108, 109]. To identify novel Notch target genes in ECs, we generated a database of the potential Notch-regulated genes in ECs using a microarray approach. From the microarray database, we found that Notch activation increases *CCDC3* mRNA expression by 51.5 fold in human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) [108], which was further confirmed by quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR) and Western blotting (unpublished data).

Kobyashi *et al.* reported that the expression of CCDC3 is upregulated during adipocyte differentiation and is regulated by different hormones and nutritional factors in adipocytes and ECs [105]. For example, insulin and pioglitazone (anti-diabetic drug) increases, while norepinephrine decreases CCDC3 expression during adipocyte differentiation [105]. In the context of endothelial cells, Kobyashi *et al.* showed that TNF- α , which induces endothelial inflammation, downregulates CCDC3 mRNA expression [105]. However, the role of CCDC3 in vascular ECs is unclear. We therefore initiated this project to investigate the potential role of CCDC3 in TNF- α -induced endothelial inflammation.

1.7 Hypothesis

We hypothesize that EC-derived CCDC3 is involved in TNF- α -induced endothelial inflammation.

Chapter Two Materials and Methods

2.1 Reagents

MCDB131 medium, Bay 11-7082 (IKK inhibitor), anti-FLAG M2 antibody and anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel were purchased from Sigma. M199 medium and fetal bovine serum (FBS) were obtained from Life Technologies. TNF- α was purchased from Calbiochem. NE-PER Nuclear and Cytoplasmic Extraction Reagents kit was obtained from Thermo Scientific. Rabbit polyclonal antibody against VCAM-1 and mouse monoclonal antibody against p50 were obtained from Santa Cruz. Rabbit polyclonal antibody against p65 and mouse monoclonal antibody against poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology. Rabbit polyclonal antibody against tubulin was purchased from Abcam. Endothelial cell growth supplement (ECGS) was obtained from VWR and Matrigel was purchased from BD Bioscience. The mouse monoclonal antibody against human CCDC3 was generated through Abmart.

2.2 Cell culture

Human dermal microvascular endothelial cell (HMEC-1) were cultured in MCDB 131 (Sigma) medium supplemented with 10% FBS, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 μ g/ml streptomycin (Life Technologies) as previously described [109, 110]. Human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293T cells and the retroviral vector

packaging cell line Phoenix-Aphmo cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) with the same supplements.

Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) were isolated from human umbilical cords as previously described [111]. The protocol was approved by the University of Alberta Ethics Committee. The investigation also conformed to the principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki and also Title 45, US Code of Federal Regulations, Part 46, Protection of Human Subjects, Revised November 13, 2001, effective December 13, 2001. All subjects provided informed consent before inclusion into this study.

Briefly, the umbilical vein was flushed with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and the HUVECs were isolated using type 1 collagenase dissolved in PBS. The cells were grown in M199 medium supplemented with 20% FBS as well as L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 μ g/ml streptomycin (Life Technologies) and 1% ECGS (BD Biosciences). Cells from both male and female infants were used without regard to sex differences. All the cells were maintained in a humidified incubator at 37^oC in 5% CO2.

2.3 Generation of overexpression cell lines

To make the CCDC3 overexpressing stable cell line, human CCDC3 cDNA was at first amplified from the CCDC3 cDNA clone MGC:59716
(IMAGE:6302570) by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and cloned into a retroviral expression vector MSCVpac at the XhoI/EcoRI site to generate MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG plasmid. The primers used for the PCR reaction were:

• Forward primer:

5'GGCTCGAGATGCTGCGCCAGCTGCTGCTCGCC3'

• Reverse primer:

CCDC3 cDNA was also PCR amplified and cloned into a mApple vector to generate a CCDC3-mApple expression vector that expresses a CCDC3-mApple red fusion protein. The primers used for the PCR reaction were:

Forward primer:
5'CCCGCTAGCGCCACCATGCTGCGCCAGCTGCTGCTCGCC3'
Reverse primer:

5'GGCGGAGCTCCCCGCAGGTAGGGGGGGGGCGCAC3'

All newly generated expression plasmids were validated by sequencing.

HMEC-1 cells were stably transduced with empty MSCVpac vector or MSCVpac/CCDC3-FLAG to generate HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG. Briefly, the retroviral vector packaging cell line Phoenix-Ampho cells were transfected with 10 μ g of expression plasmids and kept overnight in incubator at 37^oC. Next day the medium was replaced with fresh medium. The medium was collected after 48h and 72h post-transfection and used to infect HMEC-1 cells after being passed through the filters (Millex ® Syringe-driven Filter Unit 0.45 μ m). Polybrene (8 μ g/mL) was used to increase the transfection efficiency in target cells. Infected cells were then selected by puromycin (1 μ g/ml) treatment. mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple vectors were transiently transfected into HEK 293T cells for generation of mApple and CCDC3-mApple CM.

2.4 Generation of stable knockdown cell lines

To knock down the expression of CCDC3 in HMEC-1 cells and HUVECs, we generated two lentiviral shRNA constructs (shCCDC3A and shCCDC3B) that express shRNAs targeting two distinct sequences of human *CCDC3* gene. A shRNA construct expressing a scrambled sequence, which does not target any known genes, was used as control [110]. All newly generated knockdown constructs were validated by sequencing. The shRNA target sequences were:

- shRandom : 5'GTTGCTTGCCACGTCCTAGAT3'
- shCCDC3A: 5'GGTCCAGGACTACTCCTATTT3'
- shCCDC3B: 5'GCAGGGCAGCAGGTAATTAAA3'

HEK 293T cells were transfected with pLentilox-GFP-shRandom, pLentilox-GFP-shCCDC3A or pLentilox-GFP-shCCDC3B together with lentiviral packaging plasmids (RRE, REV, VSVG) using the calcium phosphate transfection method. After 48h and 72h post-transfection, the virus-containing medium was collected and used to infect HMEC-1 cells and HUVECs. Generally, pLentiLox-GFP infected cells were purified using fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) for GFP positive cells. However, in our case the infection efficiency was quite high, so we used the cells directly to avoid the side effects of FACS sorting on cells. The knockdown efficiency of CCDC3 in all prepared cells was confirmed by Western blotting and real time PCR.

2.5 Treatment

HMEC-1 cells or HUVECs cells were treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for various durations as indicated in each experiment. In the IKK inhibitor experiment, HMEC-1 cells were pre-treated with 5 μ M Bay 11-7082 for 2h and then treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 1, 4 or 24h.

2.6 Preparation of whole cell lysates and Western blotting

Cultured cells were washed once with 1X PBS and then whole cell lysates were prepared using modified radioimmune precipitation assay (RIPA) buffer as described previously [113]. Briefly, RIPA buffer (50 mM Tris pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 1% sodium deoxycholate, 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), 1 mM EDTA, 10 mM Na₄P₂O₇, 10 mM NaF, 1 mM Na₃VO₄, 1% Triton X-100 and 1X protease inhibitor cocktail) was added to the cells and then the cell lysates were collected, subjected to brief sonication, and cleared by centrifugation at 13000 rpm at for 15 min. Protein concentrations for all the cell lysates were quantified using the DC protein assay (Bio-Rad) and an equal amount of proteins were boiled at 95^{0} C in SDS sample buffer for 5min to perform Western blotting.

Proteins samples were separated by electrophoresis on 10% SDS polyacylamide gel (Stacking gel: 4X Upper Buffer, 30% Bis-Acrylamide, 10% APS (ammonium persulfate), TEMED (tetramethlethylenediamine), dH2O; Separating gel: 4X Lower Buffer, 30% Bis-Acrylamide, 10% APS, TEMED, dH2O). Proteins samples were then transferred from the gels to the nitrocellulose membranes at 100 V for 1.5h. Membranes were incubated overnight with primary antibodies at 4^oC. Bound proteins were detected by HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies and the images were analyzed and quantified by using an Odyssey® IR scanner and Odyssey® imaging software 3.0 (LiCor Biosciences).

2.7 RNA isolation and quantitative reverse transcription-PCR (qRT-PCR)

Total cellular RNA was extracted by using TRIzol® (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions and treated with DNase to remove

DNA contamination. Briefly, cells were washed once with 1X PBS and then lysed by pipetting with 500 μ l of TRIzol for each 6 cm culture dish. 100 μ l of chloroform was added, mixed and centrifuged at 12000 rpm at 4^oC for 10 min. Aqueous upper phase solution was collected and precipitated by adding 250 μ l isopropanol. Samples were then incubated at room temperature for 10 min and subjected to centrifugation at 12000 rpm for 10 min at 4^oC. The gel-like pellet was washed with 75% ethanol, air dried for 5 min, the RNA was resuspended in 50 μ l RNase-free water.

cDNA was synthesized by using the superscript II reverse transcriptase in the presence of random primers and RNaseOUTTM recombinant ribonuclease inhibitor (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. qRT-PCR was carried out using the Mastercycler®ep realplex real-time PCR system (Eppendorf). The reaction mixture consisted of 1 µl of cDNA, 1 µl of 10 µM primers, and 10 µl of SYBR® Select Master Mix (Applied Biosystems) in a total volume of 20 µl. Experimental samples were first normalized to GAPDH and then to the control samples, and then the fold changes were calculated based on $\Delta\Delta$ CT method. The PCR primers used for VCAM-1 were:

- Forward primer sequence: 5'CATTTGACGGGCTGGAGATA3'
- Reverse primer sequence: 5'GAACAGGTCATGGTCACAGA3'

And the PCR primers used for CCDC3 were:

- Forward primer sequence: 5'CCCAGACACTCAAGAGAACAGAAGG3'
- Reverse primer sequence: 5'TGGTCCTCCTCCTCAAACAAGG3'

2.8 Subcellular fractionation

HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG at approximately 80% confluency were treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 1h. After washing with PBS, cells were trypsinized and centrifuged to obtain cell pellets. The pellets were lysed and nuclear and cytosolic components were prepared by using the NE-PER Nuclear and Cytoplasmic Extraction Reagents kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Thermo Scientific). Briefly, cells were washed with 1X PBS, harvested by trypsinization, and then washed with chilled 1X PBS. Cytosolic proteins were extracted by disrupting cell membranes with cytosolic extraction buffer, followed by centrifugation at 13000 rpm. The intact nuclei were washed with chilled 1X PBS to remove cytosolic proteins, and then lysed with nuclear extraction buffer to collect nuclear proteins. Expression of p65 and p50 in cytosolic and nuclear fractions was determined by Western blotting.

2.9 Determination of NF-KB transcriptional activity

To determine the effect of CCDC3 on TNF- α -induced NF- κ B transcriptional activity, luciferase reporter gene assay was performed by using the

Dual-Luciferase® Reporter Assay System (Promega) according to the manufacturer's instructions. HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG were seeded onto a 24-well plate. Next day, the cells were transfected with a NF- κ B firefly luciferase reporter driven by a promoter containing three NF- κ B binding sites (provided by Dr. Shairaz Baksh, University of Alberta) and a Renilla luciferase reporter driven by the CMV promoter (transfection control). 24h post-transfection, cells were treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 24h. Subsequently, cells were lysed in a Passive Lysis Buffer (Promega) and luciferase activity was measured using the Dual-Luciferase® Reporter Assay System (Promega). The NF- κ B reporter activity was determined by normalizing the firefly luciferase activity to the co-transfected Renilla luciferase activity. The relative NF- κ B activity in HMEC-1/Vector treated with TNF- α was set as 100.

2.10 Conditioned medium (CM) experiments

CM was collected from HMEC-1/Vector, HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG, or HEK 293T cells that were transiently transfected with the empty MSCVpac vector, MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG, mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple vector. The expression of CCDC3 in CM was at first determined by Western blotting. The CM was applied to receiving HMEC-1 cells at approximately 80% confluency and cells were incubated overnight. Next day the receiving HMEC-1 cells were treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 20h. Whole cell lysates were collected for Western blotting.

2.11 Purification of CCDC3 from CM

CM was collected from HEK 293T cells transiently transfected with MSCVpac or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG. CCDC3-FLAG was purified from the CM using the anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel according to the manufacturer's instruction manual. Briefly, 150 µl of anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel was washed three times with 1X PBS and added to 8 ml CM. After overnight incubation at 4[°]C with shaking, the CM and the anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel mixture was centrifuged at 850g for 5 min. The supernatant was collected as the CCDC3depleted CM, and the pelleted anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel was washed three times with the buffer containing 50 mM Tris HCl, pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 1mM EDTA, 1% TRITON X-100 and 1X proteinase inhibitor cocktail. CCDC3-FLAG bound to the anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel was then eluted with 300 µg/ml FLAG peptide in TBS buffer (50 mM Tris HCl, with 150 mM NaCl, pH 7.4). The eluate was collected as the purified CCDC3-FLAG. Presence of CCDC3 in the CM before purification, depletion of CCDC3 in the CM after purification and the presence of the purified CCDC3 in eluate were confirmed by Western blotting using the mouse monoclonal CCDC3 antibody.

2.12 CCDC3 uptake assay

Uptake of CCDC3 in CM by the receiving cells was examined using fluorescence microscopy and Western blotting approaches. For fluorescence microscopy, HMEC-1 cells were incubated with CM collected from HEK 293T cells that were transiently transfected with mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple vector overnight. The medium was then aspirated and the HMEC-1 cells were washed once with 1X PBS, fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 10 min, and permeabilized with 1X PBS containing 4% FBS and 0.15% TRITON X-100 for 10 min at room temperature. Cells were then incubated with 4',6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI) (1 μ g/mL) for 5min to stain the nucleus. After one wash with 1X PBS, the uptake of CCDC3-mApple was examined via fluorescence microscopy and images were captured.

For Western blotting, HMEC-1 cells were incubated overnight with CM from HEK 293T cells that were transiently transfected with empty vector or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG. Receiving HMEC-1 cells were then washed once with 1X PBS, twice with 150 mM NaCl and 0.1% acetic acid for 2 min at 4^oC to remove the extracellular CCDC3-FLAG [114]. Cells were then washed once more with 1X PBS and cell lysates were collected using RIPA buffer for Western blotting analysis to determine the presence of CCDC3-FLAG in the receiving HMEC-1 cells.

2.13 Statistical analysis

Data are shown as mean \pm SEM of three independent experiments. Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism5. Statistical significance between two groups was determined by two-tailed t-test and defined as P < 0.05.

Chapter Three Results

3.1 Overexpression of CCDC3 represses TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs

Our previous microarray data showed that activation of Notch signaling upregulates CCDC3 in ECs [108]. We further validated the upregulation of CCDC3 upon Notch activation by by qRT-PCR and Western blotting (unpublished data). A recent published paper demonstrated that CCDC3 expression is downregulated by TNF- α in ECs [105]. Together, these results suggest that CCDC3 may play functional role in ECs. We initiated this project to determine whether CCDC3 is involved in TNF- α signaling in ECs. To this end, we stably transduced HMEC-1 cells with an empty retroviral vector MSCVpac or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG to generate HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG. Overexpression of CCDC3 was confirmed by Western blotting using an anti-FLAG antibody (Fig. 6A). After making the stable CCDC3 overexpressing cell lines, we treated HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 4h or 24h and measured the expression of VCAM-1 by qRT-PCR and Western blotting. As shown in Fig 6B, TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 mRNA expression was more pronounced at 4h than 24h, and it was decreased by CCDC3 overexpression by 67.2% and 54.5%, respectively.

Western blotting results showed that TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 protein expression was higher at 24h than 4h and it was inhibited by CCDC3 overexpression by 37.9% and 47.5%, respectively (*Fig. 7A and 7B*). These results demonstrate that overexpression of CCDC3 represses TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs.



Figure 6: Overexpression of CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 mRNA expression in ECs. (A) HMEC-1 cells were stably transduced with an empty vector or CCDC3-FLAG to generate HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3. Expression of CCDC3-FLAG was determined by Western blotting using an anti-FLAG antibody. Tubulin was used as the loading control. (B) HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3 were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 4h or 24h. The mRNA levels of VCAM-1 were examined by qRT-PCR, normalized to that of GAPDH, expressed as fold change relative to untreated HMEC/Vector cells at 4h and shown as mean \pm SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).



Figure 7: Overexpression of CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 protein expression in ECs. (A) HMEC/Vector and HMEC/CCDC3 were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 4h or 24h. The protein levels of VCAM-1 were examined by Western blotting. Tubulin was used as the loading control. (B) Quantification of Western blotting data by densitometry analysis and expressed as the fold change. The VCAM-1 expression level in untreated HMEC-1/Vector at 4h was designated as 1 and shown as mean ± SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

3.2 Knockdown of CCDC3 expression enhances TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs

To further ascertain the inhibitory effect of CCDC3 on TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs, we stably knocked down the expression of the endogenous CCDC3 in HMEC-1 cells using a lentivirus-delivered shRNA approach as previously described [110]. HMEC-1 cells infected with lentivirus expressing shRandom, shCCDC3A or shCCDC3B were referred to as HMEC-1/shRandom, HMEC-1/shCCDC3A and HMEC-1/shCCDC3B, respectively. Knockdown of CCDC3 expression with shCCDC3A and shCCDC3B was confirmed by real time PCR and by Western blotting using a mouse monoclonal antibody against human CCDC3 (*Fig. 8A and 8B*).

HMEC-1/shRandom, HMEC-1/shCCDC3A and HMEC-1/shCCDC3B cells were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 24h and VCAM-1 protein expression was measured by Western blotting. As shown in *Fig. 9A and 9B*, TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression was more pronounced in CCDC3 knockdown cells compared to the shRandom control cells. Specifically, TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 protein expression was 2.3 and 3.8 fold higher in HMEC-1/shCCDC3A and HMEC-1/shCCDC3B, respectively, compared to HMEC-1/shRandom (*Fig. 9B*).



Figure 8: Knockdown of CCDC3 in HMEC-1 cells. Expression of CCDC3 in HMEC-1 cells was stably knocked down by two shRNAs (shCCDC3A and shCCDC3B) targeting two distinct sequences of CCDC3 genes. shRandom that does not target any known gene was used a control. Knockdown of CCDC3 was confirmed by real time PCR (A) and by Western blotting (B) using a mouse monoclonal antibody against human CCDC3. Tubulin was used as the loading control.



Figure 9: CCDC3 knockdown enhances TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs. (A) The shRandom and shCCDC3 HMEC-1 cells were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 24h. Protein levels of VCAM-1 were examined by Western blotting. Tubulin was used as the loading control. (B) Quantification of Western blot data by densitometry analysis. The expression of VCAM-1 in TNF- α -treated shRandom cells was designated as 1 and shown as mean ± SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

3.3 TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs is NF-κB-dependent

Multiple signaling pathways are activated by TNF- α stimulation. For example, MAPK and NF- κ B pathways have been shown to be activated by TNF- α and to be involved in TNF- α -induced expression of cell adhesion molecules including E-selectin and VCAM-1 [73, 74]. To determine if NF- κ B signaling is required for TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs, we used Bay 11-7082 (an inhibitor of IKK) compound to block NF- κ B signaling.

We pre-treated HMEC-1 cells with 5 μ M Bay 11-7082 for 2h to inhibit cytokine-induced I κ B phosphorylation and hence NF- κ B activation prior to TNF- α treatment (10 ng/ml) for 1h, 4h or 24h. TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 was measured by Western blotting. As shown in *Fig. 10*, Bay 11-7082 completely abolished TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in HMEC-1 cells, confirming that TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in HMEC-1 cells depends on NF- κ B activation.



Figure 10: TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs is NF- κ B-dependent. HMEC-1 cells were pretreated with 5 μ M Bay 11-7082 for 2h, and then left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 1h, 4h or 24h. TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression was examined by Western blotting. Tubulin was used as the loading control.

3.4 CCDC3 overexpression inhibits TNF-α-induced NF-κB activation in ECs

Since TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in ECs is NF- κ B-dependent, we then investigated whether the inhibitory effect of CCDC3 is mediated by repressing TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activation. Upon activation, NF- κ B dimers, such as the p50 and p65 heterodimer, are released from cytosolic inhibitory protein I κ B and translocate to the nucleus where NF- κ B dimers bind to the promoters of the target genes and regulate their expression [85-87]. We therefore examined whether CCDC3 overexpression affected TNF- α -induced nuclear translocation of p50 and p65 in HMEC-1 cells. We treated HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 1h and collected cytosolic and nuclear fractions for Western blotting analysis. As shown in *Fig. 11*, CCDC3 overexpression decreased TNF- α -induced p50 and p65 nuclear translocation, suggesting that CCDC3 overexpression represses TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activation in ECs.



Figure 11: CCDC3 inhibits nuclear translocation of p50 and p65. Cytosolic and nuclear fractions were prepared from HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3 that were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 1h. Protein levels of p65 and p50 in the cytosolic and nuclear fractions were examined by Western blotting. PARP was used as nuclear loading control and tubulin was used as cytosolic loading control. Two independent experiments were performed that showed similar results.

To further confirm that CCDC3 represses TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activity, we performed a luciferase based assay. We determined the effect of CCDC3 overexpression on nuclear NF- κ B transcriptional activity by using a firefly luciferase reporter driven by a promoter containing three NF- κ B binding sites. In the presence of high levels of active NF- κ B, we would expect to see high levels of luciferease activity, and a low level of luciferase activity would suggest inhibition NF- κ B activity.

HMEC-1 cells were transiently transfected with the NF-κB firefly luciferase reporter and a Renilla luciferase reporter driven by a constitutively active CMV promoter (a transfection control). 24h post-transfection, the cells were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 24h. Nuclear NF-κB activity was then determined by dual luciferase assay. As shown in *Fig. 12*, CCDC3 overexpression decreased TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activity by 36.1%. Together, our results indicate that CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced NF- κ B activation in ECs.



Figure 12: CCDC3 overexpression inhibits TNF-α-induced NF-κB activation in ECs. HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3 were transiently transfected with a NF-κB firefly luciferase reporter (NF-κB reporter) driven by a promoter containing three NF-κB binding sites and a Renilla luciferase reporter as a transfection control. 24h after transfection, cells were treated with 10 ng/ml TNFα for 24h. Cell lysates were then collected and luciferase activity in the cell lysates was measured. The NF-κB reporter activity was determined by normalizing the firefly luciferase activity to the Renilla luciferase activity. The relative NF-κB activity in HMEC-1/Vector treated with TNF-α was set as 100 and shown as mean ± SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

3.5. CCDC3 represses TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in a paracrine/autocrine manner

CCDC3 has an N-terminal signal peptide for secretion and the published papers also demonstrated that CCDC3 is a secreted protein [105, 115]. Therefore, we wanted to investigate whether CCDC3 also affects TNF- α signaling in a paracrine/autocrine manner. In order to determine if the secreted CCDC3 represses TNF- α -induced gene expression in ECs, we collected CM from HMEC-1/vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG and applied the CM to HMEC-1 cells. The presence of CCDC3 in the CM was confirmed by Western blotting using the mouse monoclonal antibody against CCDC3 (*Fig. 13A*).

CM with and without CCDC3 was applied to HMEC-1 cells. After overnight incubation in the CM, the receiving HMEC-1 cells were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 20h. Western blotting showed that the CCDC3 CM decreased TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in the receiving HMEC-1 cells by 57.3% compared to vector CM (*Fig. 13B and 13C*), suggesting that CCDC3 also represses TNF- α -induced expression via a paracrine/autocrine mechanism.



Figure 13: CCDC3 CM collected from HMEC-1 cells inhibits TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs. (A) CCDC3 in CM collected from HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3 was confirmed by Western blotting. **(B)** HMEC-1 cells were cultured in the CM collected from HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3 overnight and then were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF-α for 20h. Protein levels of VCAM-1 in the receiving HMEC-1 cells were examined by Western blotting. **(C)** Quantification of Western blotting data by densitometry analysis. Tubulin was used as the loading control. The expression of VCAM-1 in TNF-α-treated Vector CM cells was designated as 100 and shown as mean ± SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

CM collected from CCDC3 overexpressed in HMEC-1 cells may contain many different bioactive molecules secreted by ECs. We therefore wanted to test whether CM collected from non-endothelial cells inhibits TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in HMEC-1 cells. To test this, CM was collected from HEK 293T cells that were transiently transfected with MSCVpac or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG. Secretion of CCDC3 into the CM was confirmed by Western blotting using the mouse monoclonal anti-CCDC3 antibody (*Fig. 14A*).

CCDC3 CM collected from HEK 293T cells was applied to HMEC-1 cells. After overnight incubation, cells were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 20h. Similar to CM collected from HMEC-1 cells, the CCDC3 CM collected from HEK 293T cells inhibited TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in receiving HMEC-1 cells by 51.7% (*Fig. 14B and 14C*). These results demonstrate that CCDC3 CM collected from CCDC3-overexpressing HMEC-1 cells and HEK 293 cells inhibits TNF- α -induced gene expression.



Figure 14: CCDC3 CM collected from HEK 293T inhibits TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs. (A) CCDC3 in CM collected from HEK 293T cells transiently transfected with empty vector MSCVpac or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG was confirmed by Western blotting. **(B)** HMEC-1 cells were cultured in the CM collected from HEK 293T cells overnight and then were left untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF-α for 20h. Protein levels of VCAM-1 in the receiving HMEC-1 were examined by Western blotting. **(C)** Quantification of Western blotting data by densitometry analysis. Tubulin was used as the loading control. The expression of VCAM-1 in TNF-α-treated Vector CM cells was designated as 100 and shown as mean \pm SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

3.6 Purified CCDC3 protein inhibits TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs

To further confirm that the effect of CCDC3 containing CM on TNF- α induced VCAM-1 expression is a direct consequence of CCDC3, we transiently transfected HEK 293T cells with MSCVpac or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG and purified CCDC3-FLAG from the CM using anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel. The presence of CCDC3 in the CM before purification, depletion of CCDC3 from the CM after purification and presence of the purified CCDC3 in the eluate were confirmed by Western blotting (*Fig. 15A*).

We incubated HMEC-1 cells with the purified CCDC3 overnight and then left the cells untreated or treated with 10 ng/ml TNF- α for 20h. Western blotting showed that, similar to CCDC3 CM, purified CCDC3 inhibited TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in HMEC-1 cells by 51.0% (*Fig. 15B and 15C*).



Figure 15: Purified CCDC3 represses TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in HMEC-1 cells. CM was collected from HEK 293T cells transiently transfected with empty vector MSCVpac or MSCVpac-CCDC3-FLAG. CCDC3 in the CM was purified using the anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel. **(A)** CCDC3 in the CM before purification, depletion of CCDC3 after purification and purified CCDC3-FLAG in the eluate were confirmed by Western blotting. **(B)** HMEC-1 cells were cultured in the medium with Vector eluate (no CCDC3) or with CCDC3 eluate (purified CCDC3) overnight and then left untreated or treated with TNF-α for 20h. Protein levels of VCAM-1 in the receiving HMEC-1 cells were examined by Western blotting. **(C)** Quantification of Western blot data by densitometry analysis. Tubulin was used as the loading control. The expression of VCAM-1 in TNF-αtreated Vector eluate cells was designated as 100 and shown as mean ± SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

Since HMEC-1 is an immortalized cell line, we wanted to determine the inhibitory effect of CCDC3 in primary cells. To this end, we treated primary cultures of HUVECs of three individual isolations with purified CCDC3 and examined the TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 expression. Western blotting confirmed that purified CCDC3 inhibited TNF- α -induced expression of VCAM-1 in HUVECs by 42.5% (*Fig. 16A and 16B*). Taken together, these results demonstrate that the effect of CCDC3 CM on TNF- α -induced gene expression is a direct consequence of CCDC3 in the CM and CCDC3 acts as a paracrine/autocrine factor to negatively regulate TNF- α -induced gene expression in ECs.



Figure 16: Purified CCDC3 represses TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in HUVECs. (A) HUVECs were cultured in the medium with Vector eluate (no CCDC3) or with CCDC3 eluate (purified CCDC3) overnight and then left untreated or treated with TNF- α for 20h. Protein levels of VCAM-1 in the receiving HUVECs were examined by Western blotting. (B) Quantification of Western blotting data by densitometry analysis. Tubulin was used as the loading control. The expression of VCAM-1 in TNF- α -treated Vector eluate cells was desigated as 100 and shown as mean ± SEM of three independent experiments. *Significantly different (P < 0.05).

3.7 CCDC3 in CM is taken up by the receiving ECs

To determine whether CCDC3 in CM can enter the receiving HMEC-1 cells, we generated a vector expressing human CCDC3 fused with the red fluorescent protein mApple at the carboxyl terminus of CCDC3. HEK 293T cells were transiently transfected with mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple vector. The presence of CCDC3-mApple in CM was confirmed by Western blotting (*Fig 17A*).

Similar to CCDC3-FLAG CM shown in *Fig. 13B and 14B*, CCDC3mApple CM inhibited TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in the receiving HMEC-1 cells (*Fig. 17B*), confirming that the mApple fused to the carboxyl terminus of CCDC3 does not affect the CCDC3 inhibitory effect on VCAM-1 expression.



Figure 17: CCDC3-mApple fusion protein retains the inhibitory effect of CCDC3 in TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs. (A) HEK 293T cells were transiently transfected with mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple vector. The presence of CCDC3-mApple in the CM collected from 293T/CCDC3-mApple cells was confirmed by Western blotting. (B) HMEC-1 cells were cultured in the mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple CM overnight and then left untreated or treated with TNF- α for 20h. Protein levels of VCAM-1 in the receiving HMEC-1 cells were examined by Western blotting. Tubulin was used as the loading control.

To determine whether CCDC3-mApple could enter the receiving HMEC-1 cells, we incubated HMEC-1 cells with mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple CM for 20h. The receiving HMEC-1 cells were then fixed and stained with DAPI for the nucleus. Fluorescence microscopy showed that CCDC3-mApple was taken up by the receiving HMEC-1 cells (*Fig. 18*) and accumulated around the nucleus.

Receiving HMECs



Figure 18: CCDC3 in CM is taken up by the receiving ECs. HMEC-1 cells were cultured in mApple alone or CCDC3-mApple CM overnight. Uptake of CCDC3-mApple by the receiving HMEC-1 cells was determined by fluorescence microscopy. DAPI was used to stain the nucleus. Scale bar, 50 µm.
To further confirm the uptake of CCDC3 by the receiving HMEC-1 cells, we incubated HMEC-1 cells with vector or CCDC3-FLAG CM overnight. Cell lysates were prepared from the receiving HMEC-1 cells after thorough washing to remove the extracellular CCDC3-FLAG. Western blotting results showed that CCDC3-FLAG was present in the cell lysates (*Fig. 19*), indicating that CCDC-FLAG in CM was taken up by the receiving HMEC-1 cells. Together, we demonstrate that CCDC3 in CM can enter the receiving cells, suggesting that CCDC3 may regulate intracellular signaling events in receiving cells.



Figure 19: CCDC3 in CM is taken up by the receiving ECs. HMEC-1 cells were cultured overnight in Vector or CCDC3-FLAG CM collected from HEK 293T cells. Uptake of CCDC3-FLAG in the CM by the receiving HMEC-1 cells was examined by Western blotting. Tubulin was used as the loading control.

Chapter Four Discussion and Future Directions

64 | Page

4.1 CCDC3 inhibits TNF-α-induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs

Atherosclerosis is a disease of ongoing inflammatory response on vascular ECs and characterized by thickening and hardening of artery walls due to accumulation of lipids and fibrous elements inside the blood vessels [39]. Since endothelial inflammation plays an important role in initiation and progression of atherosclerosis, there is a strong interest in developing novel therapies targeting the endothelial inflammatory response.

TNF- α is a central mediator of inflammation and is involved in initiation and progression of atherosclerosis [61]. TNF- α participates in inflammatory reaction by rapidly inducing the expression of CAMs in ECs through activation of TNFR1 [116]. TNF- α -induced activation of TNFR1 also limits the production of NO, which acts as a known inhibitor of CAMs expression in ECs [117, 118]. For this reason inhibition of TNFR1 is an attractive target for the development of antiatherosclerosis therapy. Interestingly, Xanthoulea *et al.* showed that TNFR1 deficient mice reduce the expression of CAMs and develop significantly smaller size of atherosclerotic lesions compared to the wild type mice [119]. Moreover, ApoE^{-/-} mice deficient in TNF- α exhibits 50% reduced lesion size compared to control mice [120]. These studies clearly indicate a role of TNF- α in the development of atherosclerosis. In response to inflammation, the recruitment of monocytes to the site of infection and their subsequent transmigration through endothelial basement membrane to the subintimal inflammatory foci is the initial step of atherosclerosis development [59, 121]. The recruitment of circulating monocytes to inflammatory sites is a multi-step process that is predominantly mediated by different classes of CAMs expressed on the vascular ECs. The initial tethering and rolling of monocytes to the activated ECs is mediated by different selectin molecules such as L-, P-, and E-selectins [122, 123]. In the next step, monocytes firmly attach to the ECs primarily through interaction with VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 [49]. In the context of atherosclerosis, high level of VCAM-1, ICAM-1 and L-selectin expression has been observed on ECs overlaying atherosclerotic lesions and fatty streak [124, 125]. However, multiple studies have showed that VCAM-1 is most critical in mediating monocytes recruitment to the early atherosclerotic lesion site [51, 101, 126].

It has been shown that in a dietary-induced atherosclerosis rabbit model, the expression of VCAM-1 is rapidly increased by ECs in areas prone to lesion formation [51]. VCAM-1 interacts with its integrin counter receptor VLA4 ($\alpha_4\beta_1$) present on the activated leukocytes to promote their recruitment to the site of inflammation. Patel *et al.* showed that blocking antibody against the α -subunit of the $\alpha_4\beta_1$ integrin reduces macrophages migration to the atherosclerotic sites in ApoE^{-/-} mice [127]. Interestingly, blocking antibody against VCAM-1 itself significantly decreases the development of atherosclerosis in ApoE^{-/-} mice [128]. Moreover, Cybulsky *et. al.* showed that ApoE^{-/-} mice with VCAM-1 molecule lacking the fourth IgG domain significantly reduces atherosclerotic lesion formation [101]. Therefore, these data proved that VCAM-1 is strongly involved in the development of atherosclerosis.

As CCDC3 expression is downregulated by TNF- α in ECs [105], we investigated whether CCDC3 could modulate TNF- α -induced endothelial inflammation. We demonstrated that overexpression of CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs (*Fig. 6B and 7*), and knockdown of endogenous CCDC3 increases TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs (*Fig. 9*). Our findings indicate that CCDC3 negatively regulates TNF- α -induced VCAM-1expression in ECs. However, our findings are made in cultured endothelial cells and whether CCDC3 plays a role in atherosclerosis needs to be investigated using *in vivo* models.

4.2 CCDC3 inhibits TNF-α-induced activation of NF-kB in ECs

In response to inflammation, TNF- α prominently exerts its biological effects through activation of transcription factor NF- κ B [77, 79]. The activation of NF- κ B leads to upregulation of a wide range on inflammatory molecules such as IL-6, IL-8, TNF- α , MCP-1, MMPs and CAMs, which are all implicated in the

development and progression of atherosclerosis [77, 129]. The involvement of NF- κ B in atherosclerosis has been elucidated by the detection of nuclear translocation of NF- κ B subunit p65 in the intima of atherosclerotic lesion, in SMCs and in macrophages within the lesion site [130, 131]. In a seminal study, Gareus *et al.* showed that inhibition of EC-specific NF- κ B protects mice from atherosclerosis due to diminished expression of CAMs in ECs and the subsequent impairment in recruiting macrophages to atherosclerotic plaques [132]. Therefore, it is evident that inhibition of NF- κ B activation could prevent atherosclerosis development.

Several studies showed that TNF- α stimulates the expression of CAMs in ECs through the activation NF- κ B and p38/MAPK [73, 74]. However, multiple studies have shown that NF- κ B alone is sufficient to induce the expression of CAMs in ECs [73, 133]. In our current study we also showed that TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression is NF- κ B-dependent (*Fig. 10*). Furthermore, we showed that CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced nuclear translocation of p65 and p50 (*Fig. 11*) and NF- κ B transcriptional activity as measured by a luciferase reporter assay (*Fig. 12*), indicating that CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression by inhibiting the nuclear translocation of p65 and p50 and thereby blocking NF- κ B transcriptional activity. These results suggest that CCDC3 represses some molecular event(s) upstream of NF- κ B activation induced by TNF- α in ECs.

However, the molecular mechanism underlying the inhibitory effect of CCDC3 on these events is not clear. Further mechanistic studies are needed to determine at which steps CCDC3 inhibits NF- κ B activation in order to better understand the molecular function of CCDC3. Since CCDC3 has a coiled-coil interacting domain, it will be interesting to test if CCDC3 interacts with the TNF- α receptor complex, thereby inhibiting downstream signaling pathway. CCDC3 can also potentially interact with the components of NF- κ B signaling pathway downstream of TNFR activation to repress NF- κ B activation.

4.3 CCDC3 is a EC-derived secretory factor and has a paracrine/autocrine function

ECs play a critical role in the cardiovascular system during embryonic development and in adults by generating and releasing many bioactive molecules including small molecules (e.g., NO), cytokines (e.g., IL-6 and TNF- α), and growth factors (e.g., VEGF). These factors exert significant autocrine, paracrine and endocrine actions and thus influence vascular development, SMC proliferation and coagulation [9, 134]. For example, NO is a key molecule secreted from ECs that maintains vascular integrity by inhibiting platelet aggregation, ECs and leukocyte adhesion and SMC proliferation [135-137]. NO also has anti-inflammatory effects that limit the expression of VCAM-1,

suggesting a potential anti-atherosclerosis role of NO [23, 138]. Interestingly, Kuhlencordt *et al.* demonstrated that knockout of eNOS (generates NO) in $ApoE^{-/-}$ (eNOS/ApoE double knockout) mice significantly increases atherosclerosis development compared to $ApoE^{-/-}$ control mice [139].

In this current study we showed that CCDC3 is an EC-derived secreted protein which functions in a paracrine/autocrine manner. At first, we confirmed that CCDC3 is a secreted protein by detecting the presence of CCDC3 in culture medium (*Fig. 13A*). Then we showed that, similar to CCDC3 overexpression, CCDC3 in the medium also inhibits CCDC3 TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression (*Fig. 13B*). Our results thus suggest that CCDC3 negatively regulates TNF- α signaling not only via a cell autonomous manner but also via a paracrine /autocrine mechanism.

We further confirmed that the CCDC3 CM effect is a direct consequence of CCDC3. Firstly, we used CM collected from non-endothelial (HEK 293T) cells overexpressed with CCDC3 to exclude the effect of other bioactive molecules that might be present in the CCDC3 CM collected from ECs. In our study we showed that similar to HMEC-1 cell CM, the CCDC3 CM collected from HEK 293T also inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs (**Fig. 14B**). Secondly, we purified CCDC3 from CM and found that purified CCDC3 also exhibits a similar inhibitory effect as CCDC3 CM (**Fig. 15B and 16A**), suggesting that it is CCDC3, and not other endothelial factors secreted by ECs, that inhibit TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in the receiving ECs. Together, our results clearly demonstrate that CCDC3 is a paracrine/autocrine factor and may play a potential anti-inflammatory and thus athero-protective role in the cardiovascular system.

4.4 Entry of CCDC3 into the receiving cells

We demonstrated that CCDC3 as a secreted protein enters the receiving HMEC-1 cells (*Fig. 18 and 19*) and inhibits TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression (*Fig. 17B*). One of the most common mechanisms involved in extracellular protein internalization is receptor-mediated endocytosis. In endocytosis, the ligand-receptor complex is internalized through lipid vesicles called endosomes. Although endocytosis has been viewed as a signal-terminating process via degradation of ligand-receptor complexes, accumulating evidence suggests that endocytosis actively participates in many signal transduction pathways via signaling from endosomes [140, 141]. For example, upon binding to its receptor, transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) undergoes internalization where the endosomal scaffolds SARA (smad anchor for receptor activation) enhances TGF- β signaling by bringing its phosphorylation targets such as mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 2 (SMAD2) and SMAD3 in close proximity [142]. Here, we showed that upon entering the receiving HMEC-1 cells, CCDC3 is

potentially localized around the nuclear region. It is our future interest to investigate the molecular mechanisms underlying the entry of CCDC3 into the receiving cells and to identify the intracellular proteins that interact with CCDC3 in the receiving cells.

4.5 In vivo function of CCDC3

After the publication of our manuscript [143], an *in vivo* study of CCDC3 was been reported [144]. Kobyashi *et al.* generated CCDC3 knockout mice and showed that CCDC3 knockout mice are leaner and have decreased fat mass and smaller adipocyte size compared to wild type mice [144]. They demonstrated that knockout of CCDC3 decreases the expression of lipogenic genes such as fatty acid synthase (FAS) and acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC) in adipose tissue, indicating that CCDC3 is involved in lipid accumulation [144]. In their previous study, Kobyashi *et al.* showed that CCDC3 is expressed in murine aorta [105], however, in this study the authors did not find any morphological changes in aorta of CCDC3 knockout mice [144]. Our study with a cell culture model showed that CCDC3 might have significant biological effects in pathological settings in the vascular system. However, the vascular function of CCDC3 needs to be further

investigated using *in vivo* models (more details are indicated in future direction section **4.6.3**).

4.6 Future directions

4.6.1 To identify the receptor(s) that mediate CCDC3 entry

To identify the receptors that interact with CCDC3, we will use a ligandbased receptor-capture (LRC) technology as described by Frei *et al.* [145]. In this method a specifically designed chemoproteomic reagent (TRICEPS) will be used to couple to CCDC3 for the subsequent ligand-based capture of corresponding receptors on living ECs. TRICEPS contains three functional moieties: one that enables conjugation to an amino group containing ligands, a second for the ligand-based capture of glycosylated receptors on gently oxidized living cells and a biotin tag for purification of receptor peptides for analysis by quantitative mass spectrometry. This LRC technology has been shown to be an unbiased and sensitive approach to identify specific receptors for a given ligand under near physiological conditions [145].

4.6.2 To identify the intracellular proteins that interact with CCDC3

To identify the proteins that interact with CCDC3 in HMEC-1 cells, we will collect cell lysates from HMEC-1/Vector and HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG and

perform an immunoprecipiation (IP) using the anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel. CCDC3-FLAG and its interacting partners in the HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG will be pulled down by the antibody. Any proteins that are pulled down by the antibody in HMEC-1/Vector will be non-specific proteins due to the nature of the antibody. Proteins that are eluted from the anti-FLAG M2 gel will be separated by SDS-PAGE and stained using Coomassie Brilliant Blue. Protein bands that are present only in HMEC-1/CCDC3-FLAG but not in HMEC-1/Vector will be cut out from the gel. The gel slices will be applied to an ingel trypsin digestion. The extracted peptides will be analyzed by mass spectrometry to identify the proteins that interact with CCDC3. This experiment will help us to elucidate the molecular mechanisms underlying the inhibitory effect of CCDC3 in TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression.

4.6.3 To investigate the role of CCDC3 in atherosclerosis in vivo

We will also test the effect of CCDC3 in an atherosclerosis *in vivo* mice model. So far, ApoE and LDLR knockout mice are widely used to investigate molecular mechanisms underlying atherosclerosis [103]. These mice readily develop atherosclerotic lesions when fed with a high fat diet [103, 146]. Since CCDC3 negatively regulates TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression, we will introduce CCDC3 protein intravenously in ApoE^{-/-} and LDLR^{-/-} mice and test if CCDC3 has an atheroprotective role by reducing the expression of VCAM-1 and a subsequent decrease in monocyte recruitment in the atherosclerotic lesion site.

Recently, Kobayashi *et al.* used CCDC3 knockout mice to investigate the involvement of CCDC3 in lipid metabolism in adipocytes [144]. Given that CCDC3 knockout mice are viable, we will use this mice model in the background of ApoE^{-/-} and LDLR^{-/-} to investigate the role of CCDC3 in atherosclerosis. If CCDC3 indeed has an atheroprotective role, we would expect to see accelerated rate of atherosclerosis development in CCDC3^{-/-} ApoE^{-/-} and CCDC3^{-/-} LDLR^{-/-} mice compared to the respective control mice after feeding a high fat diet.

4.6.4 To further characterize the role of CCDC3 in angiogenesis

Angiogenesis is a process by which new blood vessels are formed from pre-existing ones and is involved in normal growth and development, as well as in wound healing [147, 148]. It is also an essential process for tumor growth and metastasis whereby continuous supply of oxygen and nutrients are ensured [149].

A large variety of pro- and anti-angiogenic factors regulate the angiogenesis process. *In vitro* tube formation assay is most widely used to investigate the reorganization stage of angiogenesis [150]. To determine the role of CCDC3 on tube formation in ECs, we stably knockeddown the expression of

CCDC3 in HUVECs using the same lentivirus-delivered shRNA approach as used for making CCDC3 knockdown in HMEC-1 cells. HUVECs/shRandom, HUVECs/shCCDC3A and HUVECs/shCCDC3B cells were seeded in 96-well plates containing matrigel containing M199 medium supplemented with 20% FBS and 1% ECGS, then the images were captured under microscope after 6h incubation at 37^{0} C. Our preliminary results showed that stable knockdown of CCDC3 reduced tube formation of HUVECs (*Fig. 20*).





Figure 20: Knockdown of CCDC3 decreases tube formation in HUVECs. (A) Expression of CCDC3 was stably knocked down in HUVECs by using two shRNAs (shCCDC3A and shCCDC3B). shRandom is the negative control. Cells were seeded in 96-well plates containing matrigel. Images of the tubular network were captured at 6 h under a fluorescence microscope (shRNA constructs express green fluorescent protein). (B) Tube formation was quantified by counting the branch points of the tubular network on three random fields. *Significantly different (P < 0.05) from the shRandom cells.

In the future, we would like to validate these results *in vivo* by using the onplant chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) angiogenesis assay. Briefly, a collagen onplant that has a large bottom mesh (4 x 4 mm) and a smaller top mesh (2 x 2 mm) overlaid on the bottom mesh at a slight angle is applied to the CAM of an ex ovo chicken embryo to provide an avascular environment adjacent to the richly vascularized capillary bed [151]. The inclusion of defined pro-angiogenic factors (e.g., VEGF) reproducibly induces angiogenesis that can be quantified by counting the blood vessels that grow into the onplant using the mesh grid as a scoring array. To determine the role of CCDC3 in angiogenesis using this model, we will use collagen onplants that contain ECs with stable knockdown of CCDC3 vs. shRandom control and with or without purified CCDC3. These onplants will be applied to ex ovo chicken embryos and blood vessels that grow into the onplants will be quantified to determine whether purified CCDC3 promotes, while CCDC3 knockdown decreases, angiogenesis *in vivo*.

4.7 Conclusions

In this study we, for the first time, showed that overexpression of CCDC3 inhibits while knockdown of CCDC3 increases the TNF- α -induced VCAM-1 expression in ECs. As a secreted protein, CCDC3 blocks TNF- α -induced inflammatory gene expression via a paracrine mechanism. We further showed that

CCDC3 inhibits TNF- α -induced inflammatory pathway by attenuating the activation of NF- κ B. Taken together our findings suggest that CCDC3 is a functional molecule in ECs and may have a potential anti-inflammatory and atheroprotective role of CCDC3 in the vascular system. Our results also suggest that CCDC3 may be involved in angiogenesis. However, the physiological function of CCDC3 needs to be further investigated using in vivo models.

References

- 1. Mehta, D. and A.B. Malik, *Signaling mechanisms regulating endothelial permeability*. Physiol Rev, 2006. **86**(1): p. 279-367.
- Deanfield, J.E., J.P. Halcox, and T.J. Rabelink, *Endothelial function and dysfunction: testing and clinical relevance*. Circulation, 2007. 115(10): p. 1285-95.
- Michiels, C., *Endothelial cell functions*. J Cell Physiol, 2003. 196(3): p. 430-43.
- 4. Vita, J.A., *Endothelial function*. Circulation, 2011. **124**(25): p. e906-12.
- Vanhoutte, P.M., *Regeneration of the endothelium in vascular injury*. Cardiovasc Drugs Ther, 2010. 24(4): p. 299-303.
- Esper, R.J., et al., *Endothelial dysfunction: a comprehensive appraisal*.
 Cardiovasc Diabetol, 2006. 5: p. 4.
- Sumpio, B.E., J.T. Riley, and A. Dardik, *Cells in focus: endothelial cell*. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 2002. 34(12): p. 1508-12.
- 8. Mai, J., et al., *An evolving new paradigm: endothelial cells--conditional innate immune cells.* J Hematol Oncol, 2013. **6**: p. 61.
- Galley, H.F. and N.R. Webster, *Physiology of the endothelium*. Br J Anaesth, 2004. 93(1): p. 105-13.

- Abid, M.R., et al., Vascular endothelial growth factor activates PI3K/Akt/forkhead signaling in endothelial cells. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2004. 24(2): p. 294-300.
- 11. Murakami, M., et al., *The FGF system has a key role in regulating vascular integrity*. J Clin Invest, 2008. **118**(10): p. 3355-66.
- Giannotta, M., M. Trani, and E. Dejana, VE-cadherin and endothelial adherens junctions: active guardians of vascular integrity. Dev Cell, 2013. 26(5): p. 441-54.
- Murakami, M., Signaling required for blood vessel maintenance: molecular basis and pathological manifestations. Int J Vasc Med, 2012.
 2012: p. 293641.
- 14. Grover-Paez, F. and A.B. Zavalza-Gomez, *Endothelial dysfunction and cardiovascular risk factors*. Diabetes Res Clin Pract, 2009. **84**(1): p. 1-10.
- Steyers, C.M., 3rd and F.J. Miller, Jr., *Endothelial dysfunction in chronic inflammatory diseases*. Int J Mol Sci, 2014. 15(7): p. 11324-49.
- 16. Franses, J.W., et al., *Dysfunctional endothelial cells directly stimulate cancer inflammation and metastasis*. Int J Cancer, 2013. 133(6): p. 1334-44.
- 17. Lerman, A. and J.C. Burnett, Jr., *Intact and altered endothelium in regulation of vasomotion*. Circulation, 1992. **86**(6 Suppl): p. III12-19.

- Anderson, T.J., Assessment and treatment of endothelial dysfunction in humans. J Am Coll Cardiol, 1999. 34(3): p. 631-8.
- 19. Ross, R., Atherosclerosis is an inflammatory disease. Am Heart J, 1999.
 138(5 Pt 2): p. S419-20.
- 20. Schachinger, V., M.B. Britten, and A.M. Zeiher, *Prognostic impact of* coronary vasodilator dysfunction on adverse long-term outcome of coronary heart disease. Circulation, 2000. **101**(16): p. 1899-906.
- 21. Widlansky, M.E., et al., *The clinical implications of endothelial dysfunction*. J Am Coll Cardiol, 2003. **42**(7): p. 1149-60.
- Taddei, S., et al., Mechanisms of endothelial dysfunction: clinical significance and preventive non-pharmacological therapeutic strategies.
 Curr Pharm Des, 2003. 9(29): p. 2385-402.
- 23. De Caterina, R., et al., Nitric oxide decreases cytokine-induced endothelial activation. Nitric oxide selectively reduces endothelial expression of adhesion molecules and proinflammatory cytokines. J Clin Invest, 1995.
 96(1): p. 60-8.
- Wilcox, J.N., et al., *Expression of multiple isoforms of nitric oxide synthase in normal and atherosclerotic vessels*. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 1997. 17(11): p. 2479-88.
- Ogita, H. and J. Liao, *Endothelial function and oxidative stress*.
 Endothelium, 2004. 11(2): p. 123-32.

- 26. Springer, T.A., *Traffic signals on endothelium for lymphocyte recirculation and leukocyte emigration*. Annu Rev Physiol, 1995. **57**: p. 827-72.
- 27. Boilard, E., et al., *Platelets amplify inflammation in arthritis via collagendependent microparticle production*. Science, 2010. **327**(5965): p. 580-3.
- Libby, P., *Inflammation in atherosclerosis*. Nature, 2002. 420(6917): p. 868-74.
- 29. Kharbanda, R.K., et al., *Prevention of inflammation-induced endothelial dysfunction: a novel vasculo-protective action of aspirin*. Circulation, 2002. 105(22): p. 2600-4.
- 30. Vaudo, G., et al., Endothelial dysfunction in young patients with rheumatoid arthritis and low disease activity. Ann Rheum Dis, 2004.
 63(1): p. 31-5.
- Sattar, N., et al., *Explaining how "high-grade" systemic inflammation accelerates vascular risk in rheumatoid arthritis*. Circulation, 2003. 108(24): p. 2957-63.
- 32. Lindahl, B., et al., Markers of myocardial damage and inflammation in relation to long-term mortality in unstable coronary artery disease. FRISC Study Group. Fragmin during Instability in Coronary Artery Disease. N Engl J Med, 2000. 343(16): p. 1139-47.

- Gonzalez, M.A. and A.P. Selwyn, *Endothelial function, inflammation, and prognosis in cardiovascular disease*. Am J Med, 2003. 115 Suppl 8A: p. 99S-106S.
- 34. Naghavi, M., et al., From vulnerable plaque to vulnerable patient--Part III: Executive summary of the Screening for Heart Attack Prevention and Education (SHAPE) Task Force report. Am J Cardiol, 2006. 98(2A): p. 2H-15H.
- 35. *The top 10 causes of death*, 2012, WHO.
- 36. Leading causes of death, total population, by age group and sex, Canada,2014, Statistics Canada.
- Plump, A.S., et al., Severe hypercholesterolemia and atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice created by homologous recombination in ES cells. Cell, 1992. 71(2): p. 343-53.
- 38. Van Gaal, L.F., I.L. Mertens, and C.E. De Block, *Mechanisms linking obesity with cardiovascular disease*. Nature, 2006. **444**(7121): p. 875-80.
- Libby, P., P.M. Ridker, and A. Maseri, *Inflammation and atherosclerosis*. Circulation, 2002. 105(9): p. 1135-43.
- 40. Ross, R. and J.A. Glomset, *The pathogenesis of atherosclerosis (first of two parts)*. N Engl J Med, 1976. **295**(7): p. 369-77.
- 41. Libby, P., et al., *Inflammation in atherosclerosis: from pathophysiology to practice*. J Am Coll Cardiol, 2009. **54**(23): p. 2129-38.

- 42. Packard, R.R. and P. Libby, *Inflammation in atherosclerosis: from vascular biology to biomarker discovery and risk prediction*. Clin Chem, 2008. **54**(1): p. 24-38.
- 43. Ridker, P.M., et al., *Plasma concentration of interleukin-6 and the risk of future myocardial infarction among apparently healthy men.* Circulation, 2000. 101(15): p. 1767-72.
- Ridker, P.M., et al., *Elevation of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and increased risk of recurrent coronary events after myocardial infarction*. Circulation, 2000. 101(18): p. 2149-53.
- 45. Hwang, S.J., et al., Circulating adhesion molecules VCAM-1, ICAM-1, and E-selectin in carotid atherosclerosis and incident coronary heart disease cases: the Atherosclerosis Risk In Communities (ARIC) study. Circulation, 1997. **96**(12): p. 4219-25.
- 46. Ridker, P.M., et al., *Inflammation, aspirin, and the risk of cardiovascular disease in apparently healthy men.* N Engl J Med, 1997. **336**(14): p. 973-9.
- 47. Harb, T.S., et al., Association of C-reactive protein and serum amyloid A with recurrent coronary events in stable patients after healing of acute myocardial infarction. Am J Cardiol, 2002. **89**(2): p. 216-21.
- Blann, A.D., P.M. Ridker, and G.Y. Lip, *Inflammation, cell adhesion molecules, and stroke: tools in pathophysiology and epidemiology?* Stroke, 2002. 33(9): p. 2141-3.

- Chavakis, T., Leucocyte recruitment in inflammation and novel endogenous negative regulators thereof. Eur J Clin Invest, 2012. 42(6): p. 686-91.
- 50. Li, H., et al., An atherogenic diet rapidly induces VCAM-1, a cytokineregulatable mononuclear leukocyte adhesion molecule, in rabbit aortic endothelium. Arterioscler Thromb, 1993. **13**(2): p. 197-204.
- Cybulsky, M.I. and M.A. Gimbrone, Jr., *Endothelial expression of a mononuclear leukocyte adhesion molecule during atherogenesis*. Science, 1991. 251(4995): p. 788-91.
- 52. Boisvert, W.A., et al., A leukocyte homologue of the IL-8 receptor CXCR-2 mediates the accumulation of macrophages in atherosclerotic lesions of LDL receptor-deficient mice. J Clin Invest, 1998. 101(2): p. 353-63.
- 53. Gu, L., et al., Absence of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 reduces atherosclerosis in low density lipoprotein receptor-deficient mice. Mol Cell, 1998. 2(2): p. 275-81.
- 54. Swirski, F.K., et al., *Ly-6Chi monocytes dominate hypercholesterolemiaassociated monocytosis and give rise to macrophages in atheromata.* J Clin Invest, 2007. **117**(1): p. 195-205.
- 55. Shalhoub, J., et al., *Innate immunity and monocyte-macrophage activation in atherosclerosis*. J Inflamm (Lond), 2011. **8**: p. 9.

- 56. Smith, J.D., et al., Decreased atherosclerosis in mice deficient in both macrophage colony-stimulating factor (op) and apolipoprotein E. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1995. 92(18): p. 8264-8.
- 57. Qiao, J.H., et al., Role of macrophage colony-stimulating factor in atherosclerosis: studies of osteopetrotic mice. Am J Pathol, 1997. 150(5): p. 1687-99.
- 58. Yamada, Y., et al., Scavenger receptor family proteins: roles for atherosclerosis, host defence and disorders of the central nervous system.
 Cell Mol Life Sci, 1998. 54(7): p. 628-40.
- 59. Hansson, G.K., *Inflammation, atherosclerosis, and coronary artery disease*. N Engl J Med, 2005. **352**(16): p. 1685-95.
- Moore, K.J., F.J. Sheedy, and E.A. Fisher, *Macrophages in atherosclerosis: a dynamic balance*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2013. 13(10): p. 709-21.
- Ross, R., Atherosclerosis--an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med, 1999.
 340(2): p. 115-26.
- 62. Rudijanto, A., *The role of vascular smooth muscle cells on the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis*. Acta Med Indones, 2007. **39**(2): p. 86-93.
- Glass, C.K. and J.L. Witztum, *Atherosclerosis. the road ahead.* Cell, 2001.
 104(4): p. 503-16.

- 64. Tiwari, R.L., V. Singh, and M.K. Barthwal, *Macrophages: an elusive yet emerging therapeutic target of atherosclerosis*. Med Res Rev, 2008. 28(4):
 p. 483-544.
- Libby, P., *Inflammation in atherosclerosis*. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2012. **32**(9): p. 2045-51.
- 66. Saklatvala, J., W. Davis, and F. Guesdon, *Interleukin 1 (IL1) and tumour necrosis factor (TNF) signal transduction*. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci, 1996. 351(1336): p. 151-7.
- 67. Gilles, S., et al., Release of TNF-alpha during myocardial reperfusion depends on oxidative stress and is prevented by mast cell stabilizers. Cardiovasc Res, 2003. 60(3): p. 608-16.
- 68. Chandrasekharan, U.M., et al., *Tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha)* receptor-II is required for TNF-alpha-induced leukocyte-endothelial interaction in vivo. Blood, 2007. **109**(5): p. 1938-44.
- Locksley, R.M., N. Killeen, and M.J. Lenardo, *The TNF and TNF receptor* superfamilies: integrating mammalian biology. Cell, 2001. 104(4): p. 487-501.
- Wajant, H., K. Pfizenmaier, and P. Scheurich, *Tumor necrosis factor signaling*. Cell Death Differ, 2003. 10(1): p. 45-65.
- 71. Bradley, J.R., *TNF-mediated inflammatory disease*. J Pathol, 2008. 214(2): p. 149-60.

- 72. Baud, V. and M. Karin, *Signal transduction by tumor necrosis factor and its relatives*. Trends Cell Biol, 2001. **11**(9): p. 372-7.
- 73. Denk, A., et al., Activation of NF-kappa B via the Ikappa B kinase complex is both essential and sufficient for proinflammatory gene expression in primary endothelial cells. J Biol Chem, 2001. 276(30): p. 28451-8.
- 74. Read, M.A., et al., *Tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced E-selectin* expression is activated by the nuclear factor-kappaB and c-JUN Nterminal kinase/p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways. J Biol Chem, 1997. **272**(5): p. 2753-61.
- 75. Neish, A.S., et al., Endothelial interferon regulatory factor 1 cooperates with NF-kappa B as a transcriptional activator of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1. Mol Cell Biol, 1995. **15**(5): p. 2558-69.
- Tsoyi, K., et al., PTEN differentially regulates expressions of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 through PI3K/Akt/GSK-3beta/GATA-6 signaling pathways in TNF-alpha-activated human endothelial cells. Atherosclerosis, 2010.
 213(1): p. 115-21.
- Monaco, C. and E. Paleolog, Nuclear factor kappaB: a potential therapeutic target in atherosclerosis and thrombosis. Cardiovasc Res, 2004. 61(4): p. 671-82.

- 78. De Martin, R., et al., *The transcription factor NF-kappa B and the regulation of vascular cell function*. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2000.
 20(11): p. E83-8.
- 79. Kempe, S., et al., *NF-kappaB controls the global pro-inflammatory* response in endothelial cells: evidence for the regulation of a proatherogenic program. Nucleic Acids Res, 2005. **33**(16): p. 5308-19.
- Basseres, D.S. and A.S. Baldwin, Nuclear factor-kappaB and inhibitor of kappaB kinase pathways in oncogenic initiation and progression.
 Oncogene, 2006. 25(51): p. 6817-30.
- Napetschnig, J. and H. Wu, *Molecular basis of NF-kappaB signaling*.
 Annu Rev Biophys, 2013. 42: p. 443-68.
- Pahl, H.L., Activators and target genes of Rel/NF-kappaB transcription factors. Oncogene, 1999. 18(49): p. 6853-66.
- 83. Thompson, J.E., et al., *I kappa B-beta regulates the persistent response in a biphasic activation of NF-kappa B.* Cell, 1995. **80**(4): p. 573-82.
- 84. Whiteside, S.T., et al., *I kappa B epsilon, a novel member of the I kappa B family, controls RelA and cRel NF-kappa B activity.* EMBO J, 1997.
 16(6): p. 1413-26.
- 85. Traenckner, E.B., et al., *Phosphorylation of human I kappa B-alpha on* serines 32 and 36 controls I kappa B-alpha proteolysis and NF-kappa B

activation in response to diverse stimuli. EMBO J, 1995. **14**(12): p. 2876-83.

- Karin, M., How NF-kappaB is activated: the role of the IkappaB kinase (IKK) complex. Oncogene, 1999. 18(49): p. 6867-74.
- 87. DiDonato, J.A., et al., *A cytokine-responsive IkappaB kinase that activates the transcription factor NF-kappaB*. Nature, 1997. **388**(6642): p. 548-54.
- Blam, M.E., R.B. Stein, and G.R. Lichtenstein, *Integrating anti-tumor* necrosis factor therapy in inflammatory bowel disease: current and future perspectives. Am J Gastroenterol, 2001. 96(7): p. 1977-97.
- 89. Taylor, P.C., et al., *Reduction of chemokine levels and leukocyte traffic to joints by tumor necrosis factor alpha blockade in patients with rheumatoid arthritis.* Arthritis Rheum, 2000. **43**(1): p. 38-47.
- 90. Wang, P., Z.F. Ba, and I.H. Chaudry, Administration of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in vivo depresses endothelium-dependent relaxation. Am J Physiol, 1994. 266(6 Pt 2): p. H2535-41.
- 91. Kleinbongard, P., G. Heusch, and R. Schulz, *TNFalpha in atherosclerosis, myocardial ischemia/reperfusion and heart failure*. Pharmacol Ther, 2010.
 127(3): p. 295-314.
- Neumann, P., N. Gertzberg, and A. Johnson, *TNF-alpha induces a decrease in eNOS promoter activity*. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol, 2004. 286(2): p. L452-9.

- 93. Ohta, H., et al., Disruption of tumor necrosis factor-alpha gene diminishes the development of atherosclerosis in ApoE-deficient mice. Atherosclerosis, 2005. 180(1): p. 11-7.
- 94. Leeuwenberg, J.F., et al., *E-selectin and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 are released by activated human endothelial cells in vitro*. Immunology, 1992. 77(4): p. 543-9.
- 95. Ley, K., et al., *Getting to the site of inflammation: the leukocyte adhesion cascade updated*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2007. **7**(9): p. 678-89.
- 96. Mitroulis, I., et al., Leukocyte integrins: Role in leukocyte recruitment and as therapeutic targets in inflammatory disease. Pharmacol Ther, 2015.
 147C: p. 123-135.
- 97. Kuwano, Y., et al., Rolling on E- or P-selectin induces the extended but not high-affinity conformation of LFA-1 in neutrophils. Blood, 2010.
 116(4): p. 617-24.
- 98. Yago, T., et al., *E-selectin engages PSGL-1 and CD44 through a common* signaling pathway to induce integrin alphaLbeta2-mediated slow leukocyte rolling. Blood, 2010. **116**(3): p. 485-94.
- 29. Zarbock, A., et al., Leukocyte ligands for endothelial selectins: specialized glycoconjugates that mediate rolling and signaling under flow. Blood, 2011. 118(26): p. 6743-51.

- 100. Beck-Schimmer, B., R.C. Schimmer, and T. Pasch, *The airway compartment: chambers of secrets*. News Physiol Sci, 2004. **19**: p. 129-32.
- 101. Cybulsky, M.I., et al., *A major role for VCAM-1, but not ICAM-1, in early atherosclerosis.* J Clin Invest, 2001. **107**(10): p. 1255-62.
- 102. Gurtner, G.C., et al., *Targeted disruption of the murine VCAM1 gene:* essential role of VCAM-1 in chorioallantoic fusion and placentation. Genes Dev, 1995. 9(1): p. 1-14.
- 103. Getz, G.S. and C.A. Reardon, *Animal models of atherosclerosis*.
 Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2012. 32(5): p. 1104-15.
- 104. Dansky, H.M., et al., Adhesion of monocytes to arterial endothelium and initiation of atherosclerosis are critically dependent on vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 gene dosage. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2001.
 21(10): p. 1662-7.
- 105. Kobayashi, S., et al., Identification of a new secretory factor, CCDC3/Favine, in adipocytes and endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2010. 392(1): p. 29-35.
- 106. Ugi, S., et al., CCDC3 is specifically upregulated in omental adipose tissue in subjects with abdominal obesity. Obesity (Silver Spring), 2014.
 22(4): p. 1070-7.

- 107. Eberlein, A., et al., Analysis of structure and gene expression of bovine CCDC3 gene indicates a function in fat metabolism. Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol, 2010. 156(1): p. 19-25.
- 108. Chang, A.C., et al., Notch initiates the endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in the atrioventricular canal through autocrine activation of soluble guanylyl cyclase. Dev Cell, 2011. **21**(2): p. 288-300.
- 109. Fu, Y., et al., Differential regulation of transforming growth factor beta signaling pathways by Notch in human endothelial cells. J Biol Chem, 2009. 284(29): p. 19452-62.
- 110. Fu, Y., et al., *RUNX3 maintains the mesenchymal phenotype after termination of the Notch signal.* J Biol Chem, 2011. **286**(13): p. 11803-13.
- 111. Chakrabarti, S. and S.T. Davidge, *G-protein coupled receptor 30* (*GPR30*): a novel regulator of endothelial inflammation. PLoS One, 2012.
 7(12): p. e52357.
- 112. Lee, J., et al., *BAY 11-7082 is a broad-spectrum inhibitor with anti-inflammatory activity against multiple targets*. Mediators Inflamm, 2012.
 2012: p. 416036.
- Fu, Y., H. Sies, and X.G. Lei, *Opposite roles of selenium-dependent glutathione peroxidase-1 in superoxide generator diquat- and peroxynitrite-induced apoptosis and signaling.* J Biol Chem, 2001.
 276(46): p. 43004-9.

- 114. Le Good, J.A., et al., *Nodal stability determines signaling range*. Curr Biol, 2005. 15(1): p. 31-6.
- 115. Ugi, S., et al., *CCDC3 is specifically upregulated in omental adipose tissue in subjects with abdominal obesity*. Obesity (Silver Spring), 2013.
- 116. Aggarwal, B.B., *Signalling pathways of the TNF superfamily: a double-edged sword*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2003. **3**(9): p. 745-56.
- Bergh, N., et al., Influence of TNF-alpha and biomechanical stress on endothelial anti- and prothrombotic genes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2009. 385(3): p. 314-8.
- 118. Hoffmann, J., et al., Aging enhances the sensitivity of endothelial cells toward apoptotic stimuli: important role of nitric oxide. Circ Res, 2001.
 89(8): p. 709-15.
- 119. Xanthoulea, S., et al., Absence of p55 TNF receptor reduces atherosclerosis, but has no major effect on angiotensin II induced aneurysms in LDL receptor deficient mice. PLoS One, 2009. 4(7): p. e6113.
- 120. Branen, L., et al., Inhibition of tumor necrosis factor-alpha reduces atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2004. 24(11): p. 2137-42.

- 121. Linton, M.F. and S. Fazio, *Macrophages, inflammation, and atherosclerosis*. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord, 2003. 27 Suppl 3: p. S35-40.
- McEver, R.P., Selectins: lectins that initiate cell adhesion under flow. Curr Opin Cell Biol, 2002. 14(5): p. 581-6.
- 123. Vestweber, D. and J.E. Blanks, *Mechanisms that regulate the function of the selectins and their ligands*. Physiol Rev, 1999. **79**(1): p. 181-213.
- 124. Davies, M.J., et al., *The expression of the adhesion molecules ICAM-1*, *VCAM-1*, *PECAM, and E-selectin in human atherosclerosis*. J Pathol, 1993. **171**(3): p. 223-9.
- 125. Johnson-Tidey, R.R., et al., *Increase in the adhesion molecule P-selectin in endothelium overlying atherosclerotic plaques. Coexpression with intercellular adhesion molecule-1.* Am J Pathol, 1994. **144**(5): p. 952-61.
- 126. Gerszten, R.E., et al., Adhesion of monocytes to vascular cell adhesion molecule-1-transduced human endothelial cells: implications for atherogenesis. Circ Res, 1998. 82(8): p. 871-8.
- 127. Patel, S.S., et al., Inhibition of alpha4 integrin and ICAM-1 markedly attenuate macrophage homing to atherosclerotic plaques in ApoE-deficient mice. Circulation, 1998. **97**(1): p. 75-81.

- Park, J.G., et al., Evaluation of VCAM-1 antibodies as therapeutic agent for atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. Atherosclerosis, 2013. 226(2): p. 356-63.
- 129. Pamukcu, B., G.Y. Lip, and E. Shantsila, *The nuclear factor--kappa B* pathway in atherosclerosis: a potential therapeutic target for atherothrombotic vascular disease. Thromb Res, 2011. **128**(2): p. 117-23.
- 130. Xanthoulea, S., et al., *Nuclear factor kappa B signaling in macrophage function and atherogenesis.* Curr Opin Lipidol, 2005. **16**(5): p. 536-42.
- Bourcier, T., G. Sukhova, and P. Libby, *The nuclear factor kappa-B* signaling pathway participates in dysregulation of vascular smooth muscle cells in vitro and in human atherosclerosis. J Biol Chem, 1997. 272(25): p. 15817-24.
- Gareus, R., et al., Endothelial cell-specific NF-kappaB inhibition protects mice from atherosclerosis. Cell Metab, 2008. 8(5): p. 372-83.
- 133. Rajan, S., et al., NF-kappaB, but not p38 MAP kinase, is required for TNF-alpha-induced expression of cell adhesion molecules in endothelial cells. J Cell Biochem, 2008. 105(2): p. 477-86.
- 134. Cines, D.B., et al., *Endothelial cells in physiology and in the pathophysiology of vascular disorders*. Blood, 1998. **91**(10): p. 3527-61.

- 135. Freedman, J.E., et al., Deficient platelet-derived nitric oxide and enhanced hemostasis in mice lacking the NOSIII gene. Circ Res, 1999. 84(12): p. 1416-21.
- 136. Lefer, D.J., et al., *Leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions in nitric oxide synthase-deficient mice*. Am J Physiol, 1999. **276**(6 Pt 2): p. H1943-50.
- Zuckerbraun, B.S., et al., Nitric oxide-induced inhibition of smooth muscle cell proliferation involves S-nitrosation and inactivation of RhoA. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2007. 292(2): p. C824-31.
- 138. Khan, B.V., et al., Nitric oxide regulates vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 gene expression and redox-sensitive transcriptional events in human vascular endothelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1996. 93(17): p. 9114-9.
- 139. Kuhlencordt, P.J., et al., Accelerated atherosclerosis, aortic aneurysm formation, and ischemic heart disease in apolipoprotein E/endothelial nitric oxide synthase double-knockout mice. Circulation, 2001. 104(4): p. 448-54.
- 140. Miaczynska, M., L. Pelkmans, and M. Zerial, *Not just a sink: endosomes in control of signal transduction*. Curr Opin Cell Biol, 2004. 16(4): p. 400-6.

- Howe, C.L. and W.C. Mobley, *Signaling endosome hypothesis: A cellular mechanism for long distance communication*. J Neurobiol, 2004. 58(2): p. 207-16.
- 142. Panopoulou, E., et al., *Early endosomal regulation of Smad-dependent signaling in endothelial cells.* J Biol Chem, 2002. **277**(20): p. 18046-52.
- 143. Azad, A.K., et al., Coiled-coil domain containing 3 (CCDC3) represses tumor necrosis factor-alpha/nuclear factor kappaB-induced endothelial inflammation. Cell Signal, 2014. 26(12): p. 2793-800.
- 144. Kobayashi, S., et al., *Favine/CCDC3 is Involved in Lipid Accumulation*. J Biol Chem, 2015.
- 145. Frei, A.P., et al., Direct identification of ligand-receptor interactions on living cells and tissues. Nat Biotechnol, 2012. 30(10): p. 997-1001.
- 146. Nakashima, Y., et al., *ApoE-deficient mice develop lesions of all phases of atherosclerosis throughout the arterial tree.* Arterioscler Thromb, 1994.
 14(1): p. 133-40.
- 147. Folkman, J., *Fundamental concepts of the angiogenic process*. Curr Mol Med, 2003. 3(7): p. 643-51.
- 148. Tonnesen, M.G., X. Feng, and R.A. Clark, Angiogenesis in wound healing. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc, 2000. 5(1): p. 40-6.
- 149. Carmeliet, P. and R.K. Jain, *Angiogenesis in cancer and other diseases*. Nature, 2000. 407(6801): p. 249-57.

- 150. Staton, C.A., M.W. Reed, and N.J. Brown, *A critical analysis of current in vitro and in vivo angiogenesis assays*. Int J Exp Pathol, 2009. **90**(3): p. 195-221.
- 151. Zijlstra, A.L., J., Visualization and Quantification of De Novo Angiogenesis in Ex Ovo Chicken Embryos. The Textbook of Angiogenesis and Lymphangiogenesis: Methods and Applications2012, Netherlands: Springer.